	Meeting:
	The 93rd Annual General Meeting of Hyelm.

	
	

	Date and Venue:
	25th April 2020 at midday by teleconference.

	
	

	Members Present:
	Graham Briscoe, Keith Douglas, Gillian Drew, Michael Eddy, Joanne Foster, Ruth Goldfeather, James Harrington, Joel Inbakumar, Vanessa James, John Lum Young, Lisa Partington, Rhiannon Meredith, Charlotte Paxton (Chair), Helen Taylor, Mubina Willis, Wayne Willis, Paul Wilson, Simon Wright and Fred Wyatt.

	
	

	Others Present:
	Sarah Armstrong, Fred Bawua-Anipah, Ian Drew and Mark Sharman. 

	
	

	Apologies for Absence:
	Rob Axford, Jeremy Batchelor, Ian Cobban, Robin Fairfield, Tunji Faleye, James Gillies, Richard Lorimer, Peter Luff, Bruce McLennan, Sylvia Mead, Peter Mills, John Sage, George Stephens, Martin Welch, John Wilkinson and Ron Wooldridge.


	Item
	Minutes
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Chair’s Introduction

Charlotte Paxton thanked those in attendance for their participation and support.
James Harrington reiterated the format and protocols for the meeting.

Charlotte went on to advise that:
· The Covid-19 outbreak had had a significant impact on our operations and activities. 
· The hard work and dedication of our staff had to be recognised. Their tireless commitment to our residents had really shone through. It was a matter of pride that we had a team that truly lived and breathed the values of Hyelm.   

· The team had helped to support our residents by keeping in regular 121 contact with them. Support had been provided in a number of ways, including the provision of toilet rolls, food and access to our laundry facilities free of charge. 
· We currently housed 67 key workers, 36 of whom were nurses and other NHS front-line staff. Many messages of thanks had been received from our residents.
Keith Douglas talked about the ability of our charity to cope during these challenging times and the progress that had been made in the delivery of our Colindale scheme.

He advised that:

· We remained well-placed and financially robust as a charity.

· Despite the new risks that had emerged as a result of the Covid-19 outbreak, which we must now manage, we continued to have a solid base. 
More specifically, we had:

· A continued income from our Old Street scheme.

· Cash deposits in the region of £20 million.
· Effective business continuity arrangements in place.

· A highly committed team of Board members and staff.

· A detailed update on progress made in the delivery of our Colindale scheme had been included in the responses to the various questions that had been submitted in advance.
Mark Sharman introduced the statutory accounts for the financial year, commenting further on our financial performance and on the financial risks that we faced.
He advised that:

· The consolidated accounts for The Hyelm Group had received an unqualified opinion from our external auditors.

· The deficit for the year for The Group had been £78,571. Hyelm had generated a cash surplus from day-to-day operations of around £230,000. Capital expenditure had amounted to £1.012 million. Hyelm had complied with all loan covenants.

· Brexit had not impacted our finances in any significant way.

· The costs associated with our Waking Watch, temporary fire alarm system and vacant accommodation due to our fire safety work programme would be included in our claims against the NHBC and the original building contractor.

· The need to vacate bed-spaces in anticipation of the start of the fire safety work programme had resulted in a fall in occupancy rates from around 99% to around 96%. Rates would most likely fall to around 88% when the work actually began.

AIB had reduced its occupancy rate loan covenant requirement from a minimum of 95% to a minimum 80% in any three-month period to accommodate our fire safety work programme. 

· The Covid-19 outbreak had introduced a number of key challenges for the future.
The recent reduction in base rate would reduce interest receivable.

Difficulties in finding new residents to fill vacant bed-spaces during the lockdown period would also put pressure on our income and on our ability to comply with our loan covenants. Good communication with AIB would continue in this regard.

· Further challenges existed in relation to our development programme. 

Development funding would need to be secured. This would be repaid on the completion of our Colindale project towards the end of 2020, at which stage £9.01 million would be received from Octavia HA in relation to the sale the 26 x S106 affordable homes within the scheme.

Specialist treasury management advisors had been appointed. The Covid-19 outbreak would make the task of securing development funding more difficult.

· Despite the immediate financial challenges, the medium to long-term picture continued to be positive. Robust measures had been taken to minimise financial risk. We remained confident that we would be able to achieve our objectives.
Simon Wright expanded on the business continuity and service delivery arrangements that we had in place and on the delivery of our fire safety work programme.
He advised that:

· All 5 staff members had been working from home since the lockdown had begun. Strong lines of communication remained in place. Virtual meetings were being held.
· The communal spaces at our Old Street scheme had been closed. Automatic hand sanitiser dispensers had been installed. Handrails, door handles and lift buttons, were being sanitised on a regular basis. Our launderette machines had been placed on free vend.

· The start of our fire safety work programme had been deferred until the end of the lockdown period. Risk mitigation arrangements remained in place. These included fire marshals on site at all times and a temporary fire alarm system.
An emergency maintenance person also remained on site at all times.

· Health and wellbeing information had been given to all residents. 

A dedicated page has been set up on our website to keep residents and staff informed on Covid-19 related issues.

Complimentary essential supplies continued to be distributed to those residents who needed them.

A Rent Deferment scheme had been set up to support those residents who had experienced financial difficulties. To date, loans totalling £4,000 had been granted.
One resident who had suffered job loss had been employed by us on a temporary basis to help with cleaning and with the distribution of essential supplies.
Virtual hangouts and 121 sessions with residents continued to be hosted by our Scheme Manager, Sarah Armstrong. A weekly e-newsletter for residents had also been launched. 

A food blogger had begun to provide our residents with weekly low-cost, quick and healthy recipe suggestions.
Further ways in which we could support our residents and staff in mental health, mindfulness and fitness matters had begun to be investigated.
· No residents or staff were currently self-isolating or had Covid-19. 

Rent arrears currently stood at around 0.1%. 15 of our bed-spaces were presently void. Half of these were in relation to our fire safety work programme.
Charlotte concluded by taking those present through the other key matters that related to the year. 

She advised that:

· Affordable accommodation continued to be provided by us to young people who needed it. Our rents were now at levels that were 52% of the open market rate for comparable accommodation in the N1 area of London.
· Strong community partnerships continued to be formed to benefit our residents. New links would be established in relation to our Colindale scheme. 

· Our new brand had gone from strength to strength. We were now developing our social media presence and raising our profile in advance of marketing our Old Street and Colindale services.

· We had begun to invest in faster internet connectivity and new ICT systems to support our operations, residents and Board.

· Our performance in Value for Money continued to be good when compared to that our peers. We continued to set challenge targets in this regard. 

· Treasury management advice continued to be obtained in relation to our cash deposits and loan.

· We remained compliant with all regulatory requirements, receiving a clean audit report from our external auditor.  
· The overall performance of our charity continued to be monitored against a challenging set of Key Performance Indicators.
· Our operations team remained stable. We were fortunate to have a such a dedicated team. 
The Board had considered succession planning options to ensure a smooth handover once Keith Douglas and Mark Sharman had stepped down. Timelines had not, as yet, been finalised. Regular dialogue continued.
· Food and other deliveries continued to be collected by residents in the main entrance lobby in the usual way.

The meeting joined in thanking members of the Board and staff for their response to the Covid-19 outbreak and, in particular, for the work that had been done to provide information and support to our residents.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Previous Minutes

The minutes of the previous AGM, held on 27th April 2019, were approved by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
Keith Douglas advised that two proxy forms had been received.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Annual Report, Financial Statements and Auditor’s Report

The Annual Report, Financial Statements and Auditor’s Report in relation to the year were adopted by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
	

	
	
	

	5
	Chair and Chief Executive’s Review

The review of the Chair and Chief Executive in relation to the year was noted.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Election of Members of the Board 
Vanessa James said a few words by way of personal introduction, adding that she very much looked forward to contributing her skills and experience and working with the Board and Executive teams.
The recommendations in relation to elections to the Board were otherwise considered.
Joanne Foster was re-elected/re-appointed to the Board as an Ordinary Member for a second term of three years by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
Joel Inbakumar was re-elected/re-appointed to the Board as an Ordinary Member for a second term of three years by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
Vanessa James was appointed for an initial term of three years as a Member of Hyelm, as an Ordinary Member of the Board and as Chair of the Board by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
Charlotte Paxton was re-elected/re-appointed to the Board as an Ordinary Member for a third and final term of three years by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
Helen Taylor was re-elected/re-appointed to the Board as an Ordinary Member for a third and final term of three years by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.
The meeting joined in thanking Charlotte for her considerable work and input as Chair over the previous two years.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Appointment of External Auditor
The recommendation in relation to the re-appointment of our external auditor was considered.

Moore Kingston Smith LLP was re-appointed as external auditor by those members present and by those members not present but voting by proxy. Unanimous decision.

The Board was given authority to fix the remuneration of the auditor. 
	

	
	
	

	8
	Any Other Business

Arising from the discussion ensued, it was noted that:

· The option to attend AGMs virtually would be given in future years.

· The concept of including time-lapse images of our Colindale scheme throughout its construction on our website would be considered.
Wayne Willis was thanked for the support that he had given in helping Hyelm to enter into the virtual world.
The meeting joined, once again, in thanking all those associated with delivering another successful year and, in particular for their impressive response to the Covid-19 outbreak.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Supporting Information
	

	
	
	

	
	The following supporting information can be made available on request:
	

	
	
	

	
	Appx C-C:
	Questions submitted in advance of the AGM together with the responses of the Chief Executive & Company Secretary.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	This concluded the business of the 93rd AGM at 1.00 pm.
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